

MINUTES OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON MONDAY 8th MARCH 2010
In the Chair:
Councillor C McShane
Members Present:
Councillors M Black, O Black, S Blaney, H A Harding, W Graham, C McCambridge, A P McConaghy MBE, R D McDonnell, R A McIlroy, O McMullan, P McShane, C Newcombe. 

Also Present:
Mr R G Lewis, Clerk and Chief Executive
Mrs M Quinn, Assistant Chief Executive and Head of Corporate Services



Mr A McPeake, Head of Technical Services




Ms L Mooney, Member Services/Clerical Officer
10/06:01
APOLOGIES AND CHAIRMAN’S BUSINESS
Apologies were received on behalf of Councillors Hartin and McAllister.

Chairman’s Business

Civic Reception for Paul McLister

Councillor C McShane stated that she would like to thank Councillors who had attended the reception she had held for Paul McLister.  She stated that he was an inspiration.
Councillor McCambridge stated that the McLister family with Paul had led the way for families with children with disabilities.  She stated that for example there had been mainstream schooling and informed members that this had given great leadership in the community.
Welcome back for Councillors

Councillor C McShane welcomed back Councillor Harding.  She also welcomed back Councillor McCambridge after her recent family bereavement.
Councillor Harding thanked members for their good wishes whilst she had been off.

Councillor McCambridge thanked members for their expressions of sympathy. 

Special Olympics
Councillor McMullan stated that the Special Olympics would be held in Limerick in June and stated that there would be an application for a donation.  He asked that Members look upon this generously.

Coastal Road
Councillor C McShane stated that a letter had been received from Larne Council regarding the proposed joint meeting regarding the Coast Road.  She informed members that three dates had been suggested.
Councillor McMullan stated that the Minister had instructed that Roads Service make a report on this road and that it would be better to wait until this had happened before deciding upon any further action.
Sail West Launch
The HTS stated that the launch of the Sail West project would be taking place on 26th March at 3:30 and that there was three places for Councillors who wished to attend.  Councillor C McShane stated that she could not attend as chair but suggested that Councillor P McShane take her place as he had sat on the group and had provided huge input.

This was agreed.

After discussion,


Councillor C McShane proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,


“That Councillor McIlroy attend the launch.”


Councillor Graham proposed,

Seconded by Councillor M Black,

“That Councillor Blaney attend the launch.”


Councillor Blaney stated that he was unable to attend.


Councillor McCambridge proposed,


Seconded by Councillor O Black and resolved,



“That Councillor M Black attend the launch.”
The HTS stated that further details would be sent to those attending.
Cushendall District Development Group
Councillor McMullan asked that a letter be sent to the Roads Service to request a Site Meeting at Layde Road, Cushendall to discuss fly tipping and other issues including water running down Layde road to the beach.

This was agreed.

Horse trading at the Lammas Fair
Councillor C McShane stated that she, Councillors Graham, Blaney, P McShane and Newcombe had met with the Minister and representatives of Dard regarding Horse trading at the Lammas Fair.
She informed members that it had been a constructive meeting with discussion on enforcing horse passports and DARD having a more visible presence over the days of the fair and the few days preceeding it.  She stated that it was also hoped that officials would become involved with the pre-planning.
10/06:02
MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 8th FEBRUARY 2010
The minutes of the Council Meeting held on 8th February 2010, having been circulated, were taken as read.
After discussion, 

Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Blaney and resolved,
“That the Minutes of the Council Meeting held on 8th February 2010 be adopted”.
10/06:03
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 8th FEBRUARY 2010
Northern Ireland Fire and Rescue Service
Councillor McMullan asked that another letter be sent regarding plans for the Cushendall Fire Station and to see what was happening.

After discussion, it was agreed that a letter would be sent to the NIFRS to chase up progress on the new Fire Station at Cushendall.

Licence Applications
Councillor McDonnell stated that he felt that with reference to the  Notices of Applications under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985 they should be listed under the name of the Licensee in the minutes.
This was agreed.

Woodvale Toilets
Councillor Graham stated that a letter had been received from the Bushmills Community Association to ask council to consider leasing the building at a peppercorn rent.  He informed members that this had never been discussed and that it should have been.
The Clerk stated that this correspondence had been circulated but that there had been no discussion and Council had decided to accept the highest bid for the sale of the premises.  He reminded members that the 26th March was the closing date.

Councillor C McShane stated that all members had been aware of this correspondence when the decision had been made. 

After discussion, Councillor C McShane stated that Council would proceed with the sale and that comments would be noted.

Land at Burnbrae
In reply to Councillor McIlroy, it was agreed that the HTS would investigate further the situation regarding the request made from Dunseverick Community Association and bring this back to Council with regards to a response.

10/06:04
TECHNICAL SERVICE’S  REPORT
The Technical Services report, having been circulated, was taken as read.

Ardclinnis Church and Graveyard

The HTS stated that further to the successful removal of vegetation at Ardclinnis Church NIEA were proposing to carry out a conservation scheme to help ensure the long term stability of the Church remains. He stated that detailed survey work had been completed and NIEA were in the process of preparing a detailed specification for the proposed work. He informed members that they would like to enter into a management agreement with the Council for the completion of this work.
The HTS stated that Ardclinnis Church was a scheduled historic monument and was included on the register of Built Heritage at Risk Northern Ireland (BHARNI). He stated that these conservation works were essential, not only for the long term stability of the monument but also to prevent further collapse of masonry at a publicly accessible site. He informed members that further collapse of masonry was highly likely. The dead ivy, on the west wall, in particular, was clearly all that was preventing further collapse of masonry.
The HTS stated that the church was located on a stunning stretch of the North Antrim coast and was already publicly accessible, with a small car park and interpretive panel encouraging visitors to the site. He stated that the proposed work should encourage more visitors and tourists to appreciate this historic monument.
The HTS stated that NIEA estimated the cost of the work at around £20,000 and had requested that the Council consider contributing to this cost. He stated that in the absence of this scheme it was likely that the Council would need to spend some money to make the monument safe.  
Councillor P McShane enquired how much Council would be asked to contribute.

The HTS stated that between 5 and 10% had been indictaed.

After discussion, it was agreed that the HTS would bring back firm costs for Council’s contribution towards the proposed NIEA conservation scheme at Ardclinnis Church and Graveyard.

Councillor M Black enquired if NIEA had any input into Bonamargy Friary as there had been reports of vandalism of some of the headstones.  

It was agreed that the HTS would contact the NIEA regarding vandalism at Bonamargy Friary.

Supervalu Best Kept Awards – NI Amenity Council for 2010 - 2011
The HTS stated that entries were once again being sought by the NI Amenity Council for Council to nominate towns and villages in the 2010 Super Valu Best Kept Awards.  

He informed members that as with previous years it was proposed the following towns and villages be put forward; Ballycastle, Armoy, Bushmills, Cushendall, Cushedun, Mosside, Waterfoot and Ballintoy.
The HTS stated that annual subscription to the NI Amenity Council was £750.00 plus £140.00 for the areas to be entered into the 2010 competition.

After discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,

“That the towns and villages listed in the Technical Services report would be entered for the Supervalu Best Kept Awards.”

Decant site for Marina Office

The HTS stated that at the meeting of the 8th February it was agreed to investigate options for the decant during the construction of the Marina Building before offering the Amusement Arcade Building up for lease. He informed members that the three options were investigated assuming a 9 month construction period:

He stated that the option to provide portable decant was the most expensive but provided a standalone facility, freely accessible for the marina users and would not affect any other services. He stated that it could be provided as part of the contract costs for the new construction. He informed members that this would cost approximately £7,000.
The HTS stated that the Amusement Arcade building had no heating, would require new drainage/sewage connections and full fit out of showers, toilets and office accommodation. He informed members that this was the least favourable method and would cost approximately £6,250.
He stated that the cheapest option would be to create shower and office facilities in the Ferry Terminal Building which had existing toilets, heating and sewer connections available to create showers but may have logistic difficulties with regard to the existing operation of the ferry service. He stated that this would cost approximately £3,000.
The HTS stated that members did not need to decide now on the method but asked approval to eliminate the Amusement Arcade option so that this may now be put up for lease, and decide prior to construction on the decant method.

This was agreed.
Tree Planting in Cottage Wood, Cushendall

The HTS stated that an area had been identified for the location of the trees proposed to be planted in the Cottagewood Site by the local GAA club in Cushendall. He stated that twelve ash trees were proposed to be planted to mark the 125 year anniversary of the GAA.  He informed members that there would be no cost to Council for the trees but the club had requested that Council make a contribution of £100 towards a plaque to mark the occasion.
After discussion, this was agreed.
After discussion,


Councillor McIlroy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Blaney and resolved,

“That the Technical Services Report would be adopted”.

10/06:06
REPORT FOR TOURISM AND LEISURE SERVICES DEPARTMENT
The Report for the Tourism and Leisure Services Department having been circulated, was taken as read.
N.I.T.B. “Vision for the North East Tourism”

The HTLS stated that further to Council’s request to write to NITB for clarification as to why Moyle Council was not invited to the meeting in the Lodge Hotel to discuss “The Vision for Tourism for the North East Area”.  A letter was sent on 4th February and a reply received on 15th February.  He stated that this was attached at appendix 1 and that the appendix also included; details of press statement from Councillor McShane (Chairperson) and N.I.T.B.’s response. Details of questions asked at E.T.I. Committee. Details of oral questions asked and response from Minister Foster on 23rd February – N.I. Assembly and a letter to Minister Foster from Chairperson, 26th February.
Councillor C McShane stated that she welcomed Minister Fosters comments on how it had been wrong to exclude Moyle Council from this meeting.  She stated that Council should monitor the situation closely as this had not been the first time they had been snubbed.
Councillor McMullan stated that he felt that Mr Clarke was flippant in his response and that he would worry where Council were in the pecking order.  He congratulated Council on pursuing the matter and getting it to the floor of the assembly.

Councillor Blaney congratulated the Clerk and Chairperson on their letters but stated that Mr Clarke had not given a satisfactory answer.
Councillor McDonnell stated that to some extent he felt that this was a storm in a teacup and that perhaps it was felt that Moyle was doing so well that it was not necessary to invite them.

Councillor C McShane stated that she refuted this remark.  She stated that time and time again Moyle Council had been snubbed.  She stated that this was not a storm in a teacup but a huge mistake on the part of NITB.
Councillor McConaghy agreed with Councillor C McShane.  He stated that he would like an apology and informed members that this should not have happened.

Councillor C McShane stated that the matter had been discussed by Arlene Foster and that this was far beyond Mr Clarke.  She suggested that the meeting move on.

After further discussion, it was agreed that the minutes for the NITB Vision for the North East Tourism meeting would be requested.

DETI Consultation Document – Draft Tourism Strategy for Northern Ireland 2020

The HTLS stated that communication had been received from DETI asking for comments on the draft tourism strategy for Northern Ireland 2020. He informed members that the closing date for responses was Thursday 20th May.  He stated that should any members wish to respond they should do so by contacting the TDO by Friday 7th May. He informed members that the full consultation document was available online at http://www.detini.gov.uk/northern-ireland-tourism-strategy-2 .
In reply to members queries, the HTLS stated that there would be input from all involved groups including the RTP and that this would be collated and brought back to Council.

Councillor P McShane left the meeting at this point.

Armoy Motorcycle Road Racing Club

The HTLS stated that correspondence had been received from the Armoy Motorcycle Road Racing Club addressed to the Chairperson advising that the group would like to lease land at Limepark, Armoy.  He informed members the land was between the Rugby & Soccer Pitches and the River Bush and the Club would like to utilise it for the purpose of organised scrambling events. He stated that as Council were aware this area of Lime Park was currently leased to Armoy Rugby Club, he stated that if Council decided to proceed with investigations he would consult with the Rugby Club. 
After discussion, it was agreed that discussions would be held with Armoy Rugby Club and Armoy Motorcycle Road Racing Club to investigate the facilitation of the lease of land at Limepark, Armoy for proposed scrambling events.

Councillor P McShane returned to the meeting.

 Paths Maintenance
Councillor McMullan enquired if the HTLS had considered the possibility of tendering for works carried out for paths maintenance in the Moyle area.
Councillor McIlroy left the meeting at this point.

The HTLS stated that he would investigate the possibility of tendering but that historically the Conservation Volunteers had been used.

Councillor McMullan stated that he would like to see a report of all cutting and maintenance as one July the cliff path could not be walked at all.

After discussion,


Councillor Graham proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,


“That the report for the Tourism and Leisure Services Department be adopted.”

10/06:06
CORPORATE SERVICE’S REPORT
The Report for the Corporate Services Department having been circulated, was taken as read.
Trading Concessions

The ACE stated that a Public Auction was held on Wednesday 3 March for Trading Concessions 2010 at the Council offices. She stated that details of the bids received were outlined and attached at Appendix 2.
Councillor Graham left the meeting at this point.

Councillor McCambridge stated that she had had a complaint from a local shop keeper regarding an ice cream van which was parking near the play park area close to their premises and that this was having a strong impact.  She stated that she understood that the allocated space for the trading concession in question was in the lower car park and that there was no objection to this position.  She asked that the position for this trading concession be investigated and brought back to council.
Councillor P McShane stated that Moyle had the highest business rate charge in the North and that there was a duty to protect businesses.  He stated that if the car park was the designated area that the trading concession should be positioned there.
After discussion, it was agreed that the Trading Concessions as listed in the Corporate Services Report would be approved apart from the Ice-Cream concession at the Quay Road Park, Ballycastle which would be investigated further in terms of positioning.
Councillors McIlroy and Graham returned to the meeting at this point.

Review of Vacant Property for Rate Assessment and Collection Purposes

The ACE stated that following the previous vacancy control exercise, which resulted in significant benefits to Moyle, a meeting was held on Wednesday 11th February with Aileen Johnston of LPS, David Anderson, Building Control and Head Of Corporate Services in order to progress Phase 2. She informed members that this Phase would concentrate initially on the non-domestic vacant properties, particularly those with rateable values of over £2,000, since these properties were still liable for 50% rates even when vacant.

She stated that the corresponding paperwork had now been received from LPS and these inspections would commence immediately with completion as soon as reasonably practical.  She stated that the information needed to be received by 12 March to enable bills to be issued for this financial year.  She stated that any information received after this date would be recorded on the system for future bills.
Councillor McMullan enquired about the rating of vacant buildings and how they were assessed as rateable.

After discussion, it was agreed that the ACE would investigate and bring back the exact criteria for the rating of vacant buildings.
Moyle District Council –to- Cushendall Development Group Ltd

The ACE stated that correspondence had been received from Council’s solicitor stating that Cushendall Development Group Ltd intend to sub-let to the Northern Health & Social Care Trust for a period of One Year at a rent of £20,000.00 per annum.  Ashe informed members that in accordance with Clause 2 (6) of the lease, Council’s consent was required to sub lease.
After discussion,

Councillor McMullan proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McCambridge and resolved,

“That Council agree to permit the proposed sub-let from Cushendall Development Group to the Northern Health and Social Care as outlined in the Corporate Services Report.”

Councillor C McShane left the meeting at this point.

Cinemobile 

The ACE stated that following Council’s approval at the meeting 8 February, Cinemobile have forwarded further correspondence stating that due to problems with machines they have to move their dates to 6th and 7th April in Cushendall and 8th, 9th  and 10th April in Ballycastle.
This was agreed.

Land at Ramoan Road, Ballycastle

The ACE stated that with regards to the proposed transfer of lands at Ramoan Road, Ballycastle to NIFRS, all investigations were now complete, with all access gates onto Council land having now been closed.

She informed members that a valuation of £100,000 had been carried out by Land & Property services for these lands  She stated that formal approval from Council was now required for the NIFRS to proceed with the purchase of these lands.
After discussion,


Councillor P McShane proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,

“That Council give formal approval for the NIFRS to proceed with the purchase of land at Ramoan Road, Ballycastle based on the LPS valuation of £100k.”
Insurance, Risk and Audit and Governance

The ACE stated that the annual review of insurance had been carried out with Marsh, Council’s Insurers and one of the recommendations was the introduction of declarations by members regarding travel and subsistence.  She stated that Officers complete these declarations every time a travel claim is submitted.  She informed members that it was proposed, in light of the recommendation that members complete these declarations on an annual basis.  She stated that essentially the declaration provided assurance to Council that all those travelling on Council business hold the relevant insurance, thereby minimising the risk to Council in the unfortunate event of an accident whilst on business.  She stated that all members were asked to sign the attached declaration for the forthcoming year - 1 April 2010 - 31 March 2011.
Councillor C McShane returned to the meeting.
Councillor McMullan referred to personal insurance and stated that a lot of insurers did not cover for travel into the 26 counties.
The Clerk stated that this was a governance issue and that Council could not be paying travel if members were not properly insured.  He stated that rather than asking every member for their documentation a declaration would be signed to say that there was proper insurance cover.
After further discussion,


Councillor McDonnell proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,

“That Council approve the introduction of declarations by members regarding travel and subsistence on an annual basis.”
Best Practice In Audit Training

The ACE stated that three possible dates had now been obtained to run the above course in Moyle.  She stated that groups in our Cluster Council had indicated their interest in attending this training.  She stated that this one day course can facilitate a maximum of 18 candidates. She stated that the dates were as follows; Thursday 15 April, Wednesday 21 April and Wednesday 28 April.  She informed members that the cost of the course was approximately £50 per person.

The ACE stated that members of the Audit and Governance working Group should indicate which date would be most suitable to enable the necessary arrangements to be made.
After discussion, it was agreed that the best practice in Audit Training would be held on a date to be confirmed by the ACE and that Council would carry the cost.

After discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McIlroy and resolved,


“That the report for the Corporate Services Department be adopted.”
10/06:07
INTERIM REPORT FOR DEVELOPMENT SERVICES
The Interim Report for Development Services having been circulated, was taken as read.
In the absence of the Head of Development Services, the Clerk delivered this report.

Tesco – Planning permission at Leyland Road

The Clerk stated that councillors would recall that in the report last November Tesco had carried out an appraisal on the suitability of the town centre site which had been suggested at Station Road Ballycastle. He stated that this was found to be completely unsuitable for a number of reasons. 

He informed members that Tesco were now continuing to pursue their planning application for the Leyland Road site and they had pointed out that Moyle District Council, in its response to the Northern Area Plan in 2005 and in relation to the Leyland Road site stated;

“Council wishes to object to the inclusion of designation BEH 18 Housing Land on the grounds that there is potential that this site will be committed for a Tesco’s food store proposal and will therefore be unavailable for development. Council requests that the land be zoned as white land to facilitate this necessary development”. 
The Clerk stated that Tesco representatives had now been in touch and have requested that Council consider issuing a letter supporting their current planning application.
Councillor P McShane stated that as far as he understood Ostick and Williams were chief architects for Tesco and also consultants for Council regarding BEH 18.  He stated that this was a serious conflict of interests as far as he was concerned.  
Councillor McCambridge enquired if this had been taken on board for the Northern Area Plan.

The Clerk stated that the plan had never been finalised.

Councillor McCambridge stated that she supported Councillor McShane and informed members that she was not aware of the connection. She stated that it was also wrong that the store had been named.  She stated that she also continued to feel that an out of town Tesco would be the death knell for the charm and character of the town.  She stated that there was disappointment that Tesco could not find a suitable site in the town centre.  She stated that she felt that Council should not be associated with supporting the application.
Councillor Newcombe stated that he too was against an out of town store.  He stated that Tesco had suggested that they would cut the size of the store and build housing around it but when asked, it had been stated that the housing would not be built at the same time as the store.  He stated that the land would therefore be there for further development of the store.
Councillor Blaney stated that he was surprised that so many were now against the store.  He informed members that people were travelling to other places to shop.
Councillor C McShane stated that there was no need for this debate, she stated that this was a planning issue and that Council only had a consultative role.  She informed members that she found the possible conflict of interests concerning.  She stated that to her knowledge she had never been informed of any conflict of interests.
Councillor C McShane gave permission to speak to Mr James Connolly, present in the public gallery.

Mr Connolly stated that he lived near the proposed building area and that he did not want this development so close.  He stated that this was a residential area and also the increase in traffic would be both a nuisance and dangerous for the already busy junction at the bottom of Leyland Road.

Councillor McIlroy stated that as Councillors for Moyle the question should be if members wished to keep money in Moyle and give ratepayers some choice.  He stated that shoppers were already leaving the town to do their grocery shopping and that there seemed to be only one brand of outlet in the town.
Councillor McDonnell stated that Council had given Tesco their encouragement earlier then the involvement with the Northern Area Plan. He stated that people were already leaving the town to shop.  He stated that the wishes of the people had to be considered and that he felt that they wanted Tesco.
Councillor McMullan stated that with local businesses closing down development in the area should be supported in the existing town centre.

Councillor O Black stated that she was not for or against but informed members that Tesco were a lot cheaper than local shops.  She stated that local businesses may be facing hardship but the families were too.  She stated that she did not feel that Council should send a letter of support.

Councillor P McShane stated that there had been a conflict of interests which had not been declared and that a letter should be sent highlighting Council’s concerns and also disregarding statements made in 2005.

Councillor Harding left the meeting at this point.

After discussion,


Councillor Blaney proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McConaghy,



“That Council send a letter of support.”
On a recorded vote being taken; Councillors Blaney, Graham, McConaghy, McDonnell and McIlroy voted in favour of and Councillors M Black, O Black, McCambridge, McMullan, Newcombe, C McShane and P McShane voted against the proposal which was lost.
10/06:08
DISCUSSION ON PROPOSAL ON BILL OF RIGHTS


(Requested by Councillor P McShane)

After discussion, 


Councillor P McShane proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Newcombe,

“That a letter be sent to the NIO stating Moyle District Council expressed concern that the British Government’s Proposal for a Bill of Human Rights ignored the advice from both the Bill of Rights Forum and the Human Rights Commission that social and economic protections must be central to any Bill of Rights for the North; and that Council calls for the introduction of a robust, enforceable Bill of Rights that would provide right-based protection for all the people of the North.”
On a vote being taken, there were nine votes in favour of and one against the proposal which was carried.
10/06:09
CONFERENCES, COURSES
Preliminary Notice, Local Authority Members Association Annual Conference.  To be held on Friday 9th and Saturday 10th April 2010 at the Sligo Park Hotel, Sligo
After discussion,


Councillor P McShane proposed


Seconded by Councillor McMullan and resolved

“That Councillor Newcombe attend the Local Authority Members Association Annual Conference.”


Councillor Newcombe proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McMullan and resolved,

“That Councillor Blaney attend the Local Authority Members Association Annual Conference.”
10/06:10
Notices of Applications under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985.

The Clerk stated applications had been received under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985 for the following:

Occasional licence for McKeegan’s of McBride’s Bar, Cushendun for an event for Cushendun GAC.
There were no objections to the above application.

10/06:11
SEALING OF DOCUMENTS

After discussion,



Councillor McConaghy proposed,



Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,

“That the supplementary Lease for Cushendall Sailing and Boating Club be signed and sealed.”
10/06:12
CORRESPONDENCE
Letter from Children’s Planning Group Ballymena

Councillor McMullan requested that Council approve his sitting on the Children’s Planning Group and associated sub groups.
After discussion,


Councillor Blaney proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Newcombe and resolved,


“That Council approve these duties.”

Letter dated 17th February 2010 from Roads Service in response to Council’s letter regarding the potential closure of the Ballycastle Depot
Members expressed concerns regarding services being stripped from the Moyle area.
After discussion, it was agreed that a letter would be sent to the Minister objecting to the closure of the Roads Service Ballycastle Depot.
Letter dated 18th February 2010 from the Department for Regional Development regarding Rathlin – Ballycastle Ferry charges
This letter was noted.

Letter dated 19th February 2010 from Roads Service in response to Council’s letter regarding disabled parking bay on Main Street, Bushmills
Councillor McIlroy thanked Roads Service for reinstating this parking bay.

Letter dated 24th February 2010 from Ian Paisley Junior MLA regarding the Rural Transport Fund/Social Car Scheme
This letter was noted.

Letter dated 24th February 2010 from Mr D W McIntyre regarding bi-lingual signage
This letter was noted.

Email dated 26th February 2010 from DOE regarding news release on Poots final policy proposals for reform of the Planning System

This letter was noted.

Letter dated 22nd February 2010 from Translink regarding Local Ulsterbus Services


This letter was noted.
Letter dated 1st March 2010 from the Department for Regional Development in response to Council’s letter regarding the North Antrim Community Transport’s Social Car Scheme
Councillor McMullan thanked the Minister for the support and stated that he hoped that this scheme would be kept in the area.

Letter dated 1st March from Roads Service regarding various issues raised by Council, Leyland Farm, Drainage Inspection and Barnish Primary School
Councillor P McShane stated that he wished Council to keep in mind the safer routes to school for Barnish School.  He stated that he would like to make sure that this is seen through to implementation.
Letter dated 26th February 2010 from Andrew Cameron-Mitchell regarding the Giant’s Causeway, Bushmills (Footpath) (Abandonment) Order (Northern Ireland) 2010
The Clerk stated that he had met with Andrew Cameron-Mitchell a representative of the Giant’s Causeway Community Association, to discuss the matter of the road abandonment and Public Right of Way (PROW).  He stated that he had explained that if the road was not adopted that the National Trust were under legal obligation to ensure that the PROW was protected.

After discussion, it was agreed that a letter would be sent to the Bushmills Community Association confirming legal advice on their concerns over the securing of a Public Right of Way at the Giant’s Causeway Visitor’s Centre.
10/06:13
  ANY OTHER BUSINESS WHICH MAY OF NECESSITY ARISE
Kickabout area for Ballintoy
After discussion, it was agreed that Council would give final approval for the advertisement of an Expression of Interest regarding a proposed kick-a-bout area for Ballintoy.
Child Protection
After discussion, it was agreed that Councillor McCambridge would be sent details of the Child Protection Course being run in Council on 11th, 18th and 25th May.
The meeting concluded at 21:10pm
……………………………………………………..

CHAIRMAN

……………………………………………………..

CLERK & CHIEF EXECUTIVE
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8th March 2010

